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Introduction

This report will briefly review AJET’s activities in the past six months and present our plans for the future. We invite CLAIR and the three ministries to offer their feedback on AJET’s projects and ideas. 

AJET Awards

Once again, this year National AJET ran the AJET Awards Programme which recognizes outstanding AJET groups and activities as well as people who have worked hard to support their fellow JETs. We award the nominees who/which best fulfil the goals set by the JET Programme and AJET within the categories given (i.e. Most Active Chapter, Best Newsletter, etc.).  Successful nominations involve both JETs and Japanese people, promote mutual international understanding, and put the programme in a positive light.  The recipients were as follows:

-Most Active Chapter: Hokkaido AJET for their many international theme events and charity events such as an English camp and International festival, successful website, relevant newsletter, and useful publications for life as a JET in Japan.

-Most Improved Chapter: Nagano AJET for the changes they made this year in the local JET support system and community involvement.  They got rid of membership fees, created a newsletter, and added more events such a multicultural potluck, a televised “Christmas Caroling in the Community” segment, and a variety show that involved members from both the JET and local Japanese communities.

-Best Newsletter: Nagano AJET’s “Yama Gomi” is a physical newsletter given to every JET in Nagano.  It includes columns on JET life, features artwork of local JETs, provides travel information, and is a place for JETs to express their opinions.  The information is interesting and relevant, and the newsletter is of high quality, making it very popular amongst JETs.

-Best Website/Web Community: Aichi AJET. Their homepage provides relevant information such as news and exchange rates.  It also has links to digital copies of the bimonthly newsletter, lesson plan database, and discussion forums.  Aichi JETs are very active on this forum which allows for discussion and event planning.

-Best Charity Event: Kumamoto AJET’s Valentine’s Day Date Auction/Bowling for PEPY

-Best Sports Event: Tokushima AJET’s Touch Rugby Tournament uses sports to unite different JET chapters and Japanese people.

-Best Local Community Event: Miyagi AJET’s Art and Culture Show.  500 Japanese and foreigners living in Miyagi attended the art show.  The show used the common language of art to express the various ways of life of people living in Miyagi and highlight similarities between local and foreign residents.  The show included artistic pieces, cultural workshops, and live performances.

-Best Inter-Prefectural Event: Nagano AJET’s Soccer Tournament.  Hundreds of mixed Japanese, JET, and private ALT teams join together from many different prefectures for this weekend soccer tournament.

-AJET Service Awards: Service awarded individuals for a variety of contributions to the goals of the JET program and to supporting JETs.  These individuals demonstrated foresight, motivation, dedication, and new ideas:

Darren Biggs, Hugh Bloor, Kelly Bolen, Richard Hanson, Travis Harper, Martyn Jones, Suzy Lee, Sarah Lineker, Alison MacDonald, William MacDonald, Martha MacKinnon, Tsekere Maponya, Brenda McKinney, Desirae Mercer, Daniel Mick, Kent Morien, April Morley, Tori Pinto, Benjamin Raven, Alaina Riley, Sarah Ryer, Cheryl Sharland, Mike Shu, Audrey Tavares and Luke Weavers.

Peer Support Group

This year has seen several major changes for the AJET Peer Support Group (PSG), including a new leadership team, a new training model, an increased number of volunteers, and refinement in the data collected.  Now, call severity statistics are collected according to a 0-4 point scale (see figure 2).  Additionally, PSG resources such as articles on frequently requested topics and questions have now been digitised. We are currently working on a new PSG website where this information can be accessed.  This project will be completed by June 2009.  We intend for this to be an additional resource for JETs and to contribute to JET’s awareness of the support services and resources available to them.  

As seen in Figure 1, there is a spike in calls in August, corresponding with the arrival of new JETs.  Figure 2 shows that there are a larger number of information (severity 0) calls and a larger number of calls where the caller was in severe distress (severity 3) than in previous months.  The most common themes in August were calls for information and support, and the most common problems were with sleeping, diet, stress, and loneliness/isolation.  The number of callers referred to their Prefectural Advisors (12 of 33 calls) suggests that a lack of awareness or timidity may be leading to an underutilization of support services.  PSG hopes to see an increase in call volume in the future, especially on less severe matters, as this may prevent them from becoming more severe problems in the future.

PSG Statistics 
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Figure 2: Call Severity per Month

0 - Information Call

1 - Mild Distress

2 - Moderate Distress

3 - Severe Distress

4 - Life Threatening


The cancellation of the Re-contracting Conference has had a major effect on the training quality and success of PSG.  Because we are not able to hold the training during the conference where all volunteers are present, a new training model was required.  The new training model requires PSG Coordinators to travel to several locations throughout Japan to hold multiple volunteer training sessions.  Not all volunteers are able to attend these meetings, so the training sessions for those volunteers are conducted through teleconferences via Skype.  The new model allowed for a little more training time, but it also somewhat took away from the sense of a PSG volunteer community that existed when all volunteers could train together.  When the training was held at the Re-contracting Conference, the costs totalled 70,000 yen.  This year, training costs totalled 412,830 yen.

JET Effect

The “JET Effect” Programme, National AJET's new community involvement promotion project, was launched this year.  Each month, a JET community involvement project is spotlighted to help inspire JETs to create their own projects as well as showing the community how JETs are getting involved in grassroots internationalisation.  Since the launch of the programme, four different projects have been spotlighted and can be viewed on the National AJET website in both English and Japanese.  These include a project where high school students and their JET ALT made an English language brochure about their town for the town’s tourism centre, an English-language current affairs workshop run by ALTs for JTEs, an international festival, and an orphanage volunteer program.  The spotlight articles include descriptions of who, what, when, where, why, and most importantly how these events were carried out. Interested persons are also given the opportunity to contact the organisers of the JET Effect projects.  We anticipate that this program will act as a resource as well as encourage JETs to become more involved with their communities and helping to promote grassroots internationalisation. 

Tokyo Orientations

This summer, 1,929 new JETs arrived in Japan and National AJET was pleased to be able to help welcome them.  Once again National AJET Council members were able to attend Tokyo Orientation as Tokyo Orientation Assistants (TOAs), 10 for Orientation A, 7 for Orientation B and 1 for Orientation C.  National AJET would like to thank CLAIR for allowing National Council members to attend and in doing so, reducing the financial burden on National AJET.  The Orientations were a success.  1,575 JETs signed up for National AJET membership during Tokyo Orientation, and about 1,200 JETs attended the Information Fairs.

During the AJET afternoon, National AJET ran thirteen workshops during both Orientation A and B.  While most presenters were TOA volunteers, professionals from the Japan Association for Language Teaching (JALT) and the JET Alumni Association (JETAA) also presented workshops.  AJET would like to offer our sincere thanks to all volunteers who presented workshops.  At the end of each workshop, workshop participants completed evaluation forms using a scale from 1 (not helpful) to 4 (very helpful).  632 evaluation forms were completed.
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A major change to the preparations for Tokyo Orientation this year was the change to the TOA planning meeting.  In previous years, National AJET council members had been able to meet with TOAs prior to Tokyo Orientation to assist in the organisation of the AJET workshops.  This year, all of the organising and preparations had to be done via email between volunteers that had never met.  This resulted in a number of unforeseen problems.  It was much more difficult to attract volunteers via email rather than in person and it was impossible to select people who we thought would be good presenters because we had never met many of the TOAs before.  Additionally, delays in receiving the list of TOAs resulted in less time to prepare the workshops.  Many volunteers complained that they couldn’t possibly prepare a workshop without meeting their co-presenters which also resulted in National Council members having to spend a lot of time diffusing complaints.

AJET Online

Ajet.net Improvements

We have made a number of changes and improvements to the National AJET website.  We have integrated a calendar to show local and national AJET events.  Workshop handouts from Tokyo Orientation are now online and easier to access.  We also added a link to the CLAIR website so new JETs can easily find handouts from CLAIR workshops as well.  Work has commenced on updating and translating the “About AJET” section and we anticipate that this will be completed in English, Japanese, and Chinese in time for the April Orientation 2009.  The system of entering new members has been improved and all members now receive the monthly E-bulletin.  This has made it easier for National AJET to communicate with its members, making useful information more readily available.

Bullying Report Follow-up

In response to discussions about dealing with bullying at last year's December Opinion Exchange, MEXT provided us with four documents on bullying in schools.  We have now translated these documents and made them available to JETs on the AJET website.

AJET on Facebook

National AJET is also increasing its presence on the social networking site Facebook.  While most JETs don’t visit the National AJET website on a regular basis, many JETs use Facebook regularly.  By utilising Facebook, we continue to raise the profile of National AJET and encourage more people to visit http://ajet.net.

Publications

AJET is very excited about the success of our latest publication, Planet Eigo.  We have received a lot of extremely positive feedback about its usefulness for ALTs.  Planet Eigo was for sale at Tokyo Orientation for the first time this year.  New JETs were very enthusiastic about its user-friendly nature and ready-to-use activities and handouts.  This paired with helpful sections on team-teaching, learning theory, curriculum design and lesson planning have lead to a more streamlined and successful publication.  626 JETs purchased Planet Eigo at this summer’s Tokyo Orientations.  That is 32.5% of the JETs in attendance, compared with the 29.2% who purchased Team Taught Pizza at the 2007 orientations.

Japan Association for Language Teaching (JALT)

AJET was involved at the last JALT Nakasendo English Conference on June 21st.  AJET was a sponsor for the conference, and Jennifer Park was on the planning committee and helped staff the event with other JETs.  April Morley led a workshop based on the issues raised in the May Opinion Exchange report.  April also represented AJET on the panel for the concluding discussion.

Recently, National AJET attended JALT's 34th Annual International Conference on Language Teaching and Learning & Educational Materials Expo in Tokyo from October 31st to November 3rd, 2008.  Sarah Lineker, Chair; Jennifer C. Park, Vice Chair; and Anne Slattery, Education Liaison, attended as AJET representatives and presented "Supporting JTEs and JETs Through Teaching Resources" with specific focus on our latest publication Planet Eigo.  They were also involved in a panel discussion as well as manning the AJET information display for the duration of the conference.

This year was the first time AJET presented at a JALT conference, and is evidence of the strengthening relationship between the JALT and AJET organisations.  This is also a valuable opportunity for AJET to connect with other organizations that may be able to help support JETs, especially ALTs.

Prefectural AJET Chapter Highlights

AJET is fortunate to have many prefectural chapters and special interest groups actively promoting grass-roots internationalisation through various events. We would like to present a few examples of events that AJET prefectural chapters have organised.

Akita

-The Akita International Sumo Basho: JETs in cooperation with the Akita Prefecture Government Academic & International Policy Division and the Akita City Sumo Association. This is a charity event and all profits go towards building 3 libraries in Southeast Asia with the non-profit organisation Room to Read.

Aomori

-JET Culture Day: 100 CIRs and ALTs gather together for a day of Japanese Cultural study.  This event acts as an introduction to the rich cultural history of Japan, and is a unique opportunity for JETs to experience various aspects of Japanese culture in an English speaking environment.  The International Relations Division, with the support of AJET, will hold various workshops on Aomori and living in Aomori, as well as practical workshops that include Japanese cooking, karate, sumo, taiko, crafts, and more.'  

-Tohoku Trivia Weekend: The Tohoku Trivia Weekend is an annual event held at Lake Towada. People come from Iwate, Akita and sometimes Hokkaido to participate.  Participants in the event are divided into teams, each testing their knowledge about anything from history, current events, pop culture, fashion, sports, and music. JET participants combine with local Japanese friends to form teams. The event was a good opportunity for foreigners and locals to meet, learn, and enjoy each other's cultures.

Fukui

-Volunteer visits and sports day with a local orphanage:  This event began with monthly two-hour visits to a local orphanage.  The goal of the program is to spend one on one time with the children and to expose them to an international community.  The event has grown as more JETs became interested in volunteering and taking on leadership roles.  They are starting similar programs in other orphanages in Fukui-ken.  In addition, they held an East meets West sports say in mid-October, followed by a BBQ for staff, volunteers, and kids. They are hoping to expand the program by organising day trips and making donations such as birthday presents for the children.

Gifu

Gifu World Festival:  Gifu AJET teamed up with the Gifu Youth Gathering Association (GYGA) for its annual “World Festival.”  The festival is an afternoon of music, games, speeches, dancing, and food to celebrate foreigners' interaction with Japan, and Japan's interaction with the world.   Volunteers, including 30+ JETs organised performances and booths to teach participants about cultures around the world.  About 350 guests attended the events.

Hokkaido

-The Hokkaido English Challenge (HEC): the purpose of HEC is to encourage students to use and improve their spoken English, to interact with their ALTs, and to reward them with fantastic prizes for their efforts like a home stay in an English-speaking country or a place at the annual HEC English summer camp. 

-Iwamizawa International Mini-Festival:  Volunteers, including 20 JETs and their families organised displays, activities, food and drinks from their countries of origin drawing a crowd of over 300 locals

Nara

-Nara has a very organised network of JETs called Nara JETnet.  (Almost all 60+ JETs in Nara participate in Nara JETnet.)  They come together three to four times a year to organise international events.  Recently, they held their 23rd international event: the International Arts Festival.  Over 50 members of the JET program volunteered to present cultural aspects of various countries such as paintings, photographs, and performances.  Over 400 Japanese participants of various ages and backgrounds attended.

Shiga

-Shiga JETs and Japanese participants did a two-day bike ride around Lake Biwa.

-Shiga AJET organised a cleanup of Lake Biwa, picking up trash along Lake Biwa's shore.

Toyama

-Charity Variety Show:  Each year, members of both the Japanese community and the JET community come together to create a talent variety show with a combination of Japanese and Western cultural acts.  The show donates 100% of the proceeds to one local charity (Toyama-shi Aiikuen, an orphanage), one national charity (Second Harvest Japan), and one international charity (Heifer International).

Special Interest Groups (SIG) Highlights

Bicycle for Everyone’s Earth Japan (BEE Japan)

-BEE just completed a two-month long Japan end to end bike ride that sought to educate about environmental living and sustainability.

Japan Christian Fellowship (JCF)

JCF has joined with another Christian Fellowship Organisation (MUP Japan) to plan their regional retreat in Hiroshima Prefecture for any interested persons in Southern Honshu.

PEPY

The PEPY SIG is sending JETs to Cambodia on two different trips this winter: a volunteer program at the PEPY Ride School for children in rural Cambodia, and an educational biking tour through the countryside.

PEPY has put together a presentation on “Being Green in Japan” that addresses environmental issues and environmentally conscious behaviours that are relevant to life in Japan.  This presentation has been incorporated in different forms in multiple Prefectural JET Orientations.

Questions

1. Does CLAIR, MEXT, MIC or MOFA have any comments or questions about any of National AJET’s activities or services?

2. We would like to request CLAIR's assistance in promoting JET Effect.  In what ways would CLAIR be able to help AJET make this information available to a wider audience, specifically to a non-JET audience?

3. Does CLAIR intend to hold a TOA planning meeting for all TOAs before Tokyo Orientation in the future?  If not, is it possible to receive the details of TOAs who are not presenting CLAIR workshops earlier to help avoid some problems that we faced this year?

4. Can AJET assist in writing the section on the TOA application form for AJET workshops to ensure that we get the information we require and to prevent people from checking boxes even if they are not interested in presenting AJET workshops?  If so, who should be contacted and when?

5. Can information from National AJET about AJET workshops be distributed to TOAs along with the acceptance letters?

6. If AJET is given the opportunity to participate in future JALT conferences, is there anything CLAIR or MEXT would like AJET to present or do?
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